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DUNBARTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES OF MEETING

THURSDAY, MARCH 8,  2012

TOWN OFFICES – 7:00  P.M.

The Dunbarton Board of Selectmen  held their regularly scheduled  meeting at the above  time, date and place with Les Hammond,  Chairman,  presiding.    

The following were present:


Les Hammond, Chairman


Ron Wanner, Selectman


Charles Graybill, Selectman


Line Comeau, Town Administrator


Alison Vallieres, Recording Secretary

Members of Boards/Committees and Town Officials:

Ted Vallieres, Town Hall and Theatre Restoration Committee, Single Stream Committee and Energy 
Committee

Linda Peters, Town Clerk

Fred Mullen, Town Moderator

Jeff Crosby, Road Agent

Police Chief Daniel Sklut

Members of the Public: 

Larry Comeau

Lee Mullen

Les Hammond, Chairman, opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m. with a full Board and the Town Administrator, Line Comeau and Recording Secretary Alison Vallieres present. 


Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes  March 1, 2012:


A  motion was made to approve the minutes of the previous meeting of Thursday, March 1, 2012 as 
written.  The motion was seconded.  

Motion Discussion:


At this point in the meeting,  Ron Wanner stated he would like to amend the minutes with regard to 
the statement about the Flood Control monies reported on the MS-6, etc. which stated:  


Page 3   - "MS-6:
 
 "According to the RSA and DRA, the State is responsible for 2 1/2% over 40 years.  The 40 years 
has passed." 


Proposed Amendment:


"Stated that the 2 1/2% over 40 years applies only to value of  structures.  The properties still have 
land values for which we  should be paid.  The structure values are over 40 years so no longer 
apply."  


 The motion to approve the minutes with the proposed amendment passed unanimously. 

POLICE STANDARDS AND TRAINING COUNCIL CORRESPONDENCE: 


Ron Wanner stated he would like to acknowledge the receipt of correspondence from Police 
Standards and Training Council regarding Certification of Police Chief Daniel Sklut.  The letter 
stated as follows: 


"Re:  Chief Daniel Sklut


Dear Chairman Hammond: 


At the February 28, 2012 Council meeting, Council voted to grant Chief Sklut  full-time certification, 
based upon prior training and experience, upon successful completion of the medical exam, 158th
Physical Fitness Entrance Test, and the Law Package Session of the Full-time Police Officer 
Academy, with the option of 'testing out' of the Law Package session. 


The council also voted to grant an extension through the date of the entrance fitness test, Tuesday, 
May 29, 2012, and, if testing is successful, through the end of the 158th Academy, September 14, 2012 
with the stipulation that Chief Sklut must remain actively enrolled in the 158th Academy. 


If you have any questions or concerns, please feel free to contact this office. 






Sincerely, 






Donald L. Vittum






Director"

Ron Wanner stated this allows the Dunbarton Police Chief Dan Sklut from Massachusetts to carry 
forward in New Hampshire.  

In addition, he read a second communication from Police Standards and Training Council as follows: 


"Re:  Chief Daniel Sklut


Dear Chairman Hammond: 


Enclosed you will find the following: 



1.  A CD containing the written materials for the 158th NH Police Academy Law Package 


Classes.



2.  An acknowledgement of receipt to be completed and returned to Lt. Gerald Taylor, 



PSTC, acknowledging receipt of this material and indicating your intent to have Chief Sklut 


attend the classes for the Law package or to take the Written Examination prior to the start 


of Law Package classes, June 18, 2012.  The examination grade must be 80% or better to 


pass.  This is a one time attempt.  If the Chief scores below an 80%, he/she must attend the 


158th NH Police Academy Law Package Classes. 



3.  An affidavit for the Chief to sign stating he/she has reviewed the material in preparation 


for the examination and for you or your designee to sign confirming that the Chief has 


reviewed the material.  This form must be completed and returned to us as soon as possible. 


If you have any questions, please feel free to contact this office. 






Sincerely,






Donald L. Vittum, Director"


Police Chief Daniel Sklut signed the appropriate affidavit stating he had reviewed the material in 
preparation for the examination and Ron Wanner signed as his designee confirming that the chief 
has reviewed the material.  The form will be returned to Police Standards and Training Council 
immediately.  (Chief Daniel Sklut has the CD for the Law Package Classes.)
Warrant Article - New Police Cruiser: 

At this point in the meeting, the Selectmen noted that Police Chief Sklut would be the one reading the Warrant Article regarding the purchase of a new Police Cruiser for $33,000.    
Police Chief Sklut should be prepared to answer any questions from the residents at Town Meeting.  Line Comeau, Town Administrator, will provide him with a copy of the Warrant Article for his information.  In addition, she will provide figures from the Special Duty Account which will be used towards the purchase of the new cruiser.  He will probably be asked which cruiser he plans on replacing.  
Line Comeau, Town Administrator, noted that Special Duty is charged at $55/hour of which $35.00 is for police salary, $13.00 for vehicle expense and $7.00 for Administration.  The total from the $13.00/hour figure is what will be used for purchase of a replacement cruiser.  

Police Chief Sklut will also be provided with a copy of his proposed 2012 budget in the event of other questions.  

TOWN ELECTIONS: 

Attorney General Election (Primary) Inspection:

Fred Mullen, Town Moderator, stated the Town had received a communication from the Department of Justice regarding the Primary Election when the Attorney General's Office did an inspection of the Election Headquarters and Voting, etc.   

Areas of concerns as follows: 


5B.  Were asked if we have any handicapped rails on the handicapped ramp.


Fred Mullen noted that we don't have a handicapped ramp (because access is on level ground) 
therefore don't have any rails, etc.  


Comment was that we do not have handicapped rails.  

9.  Were asked if we had a flag which should be flying on the outside (because the school has a 
flagpole).  


Fred Mullen noted that school was not in session, therefore the flag was locked up in the school 
offices.  


Comment was that we should be flying the flag during voting between the hours of sunrise and sunset.  

22.   Does the moderator refrain from allowing ballots to be removed from the ballot area?


Fred Mullen noted that he never allows ballots to be removed from the ballot area.  


There appeared to be no infraction of this rule.

Town Meeting Day Food Arrangements:

Linda Peters, Town Clerk, reported that arrangements have been made for hot lunches during Town Meeting Day.

1.  Will consist of coffee, tea and hot chocolate packets along with sandwiches, one of which will have no mayonnaise (ham and cheese), chicken subs and italian subs. Will also be having soups and lasagna.  
2.    There will be no school that day so will have the whole Community Center area instead of having to share it with the school children at lunch.  

3.  All ballots have been delivered.  Fred Mullen, Lee Mullen and Linda Peters have counted all. 
4.  Voting booths will be put up on Monday by Patrick Bowne after school.  Takes between two and three hours.  

5.  In the afternoon of Town Meeting, have to change over from Elections to Town Meeting Mode.  
6.  Fred Mullen stated that his wife, Lee Mullen has been helping him do this many years at no cost to the Town.  Would like to make sure her work is acknowledged.  

WARRANT ARTICLES AT TOWN MEETING:
Les Hammond stated he wanted to make sure that all the residents who would be speaking regarding Warrant Articles were notified and given a copy of the Warrant Article, etc.  

Article 1.  to choose all necessary town officers for the ensuing year.

Les Hammond noted that the Moderator usually handles this and it entails voting for hog reeves.


Article 2.  Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment No. 1 as proposed by the Dunbarton Planning board for the town of Dunbarton Zoning Ordinance as follows: 


Les Hammond stated that this was a Ballot Vote through the voting process.  Will not be discussed at 
Town Meetng. 

Article 3.  To raise such sums of money as may be necessary to defray town charges for the ensuing 
year and make appropriations of the same in the amount as follows: 


Executive 



86,472




Elections, Registration & Vital Stats
60,256




Financial Administration

87,959





Assessing



35,050




Legal Expenses



  8,775




Personnel Administration
             249,336




Planning and Zoning


13,550




General Government Buildings

97,246

  


Cemeteries



15,500




Insurance



33,206




Police



             319,617




Fire




77,672




Building Inspection


59,575




Emergency Management


   1,000




Highway Department

             485,000




Solid Waste Expenses & Disposal
             191,946




Welfare



               13,250




Parks & Recreation


   1,700




Library




 88,435



Total




1,935..545


 
The Selectmen recommend the passage of this Article.


Article 4.  To see if the Town will vote to establish a non-capital reserve fund pursuant to RSA 35-1-c to be known as the "KTFCA Maintenance Fund" for the purposes of maintaining the Kuncanowet Town Forest and Conservation Area and to raise and appropriate the sum of $17,770 to be placed in this fund.   This amount shall be funded from the undesignated fund balance as of December 31, 2011, and represents the proceeds from a 2011 timber cut on the property.  Further to authorize the KTFCA Committee as agents to expend from said account.


The Selectmen recommend the passage of this Article. 

Ed White, Kuncanowet Committee, will present this Article and explain as necessary.  

Article 5.  To see if the town will vote to accept a bequest endowment from Natale and J. Willcox Brown to be held in trust pursuant to RSA 31:19 for the purpose of establishing an endowment for the Kuncanowet Town Forest and Conservation Area to be administered in accordance with the donors' instructions. 


The Selectmen recommend the passage of this Article. 


Ed White, Kuncanowet Committee, will present this Article and explain as necessary.


Article 6.  To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $33,000 from surplus for the purchase of new police cruiser and equipment and installation of equipment. 


The Selectmen recommend the passage of this Article. 


Police Chief Daniel Sklut  will present this Article and explain, etc. as necessary


Article 7.  To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $16,000 for the purchase of a third baler for the Transfer Station. 


The Selectmen recommend the passage of this Article.


Patrick "Woody" Bowne, Transfer Station Manager, will present this Article and explain as necessary.


Article 8.  To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $10,000 from surplus for deposit into the established Capital Reserve Fund for future revaluation of the town. 


The Selectmen recommend the passage of this Article. 


Tim Terragni, Chairman, Board of Assessors, will present this Article and explain as necessary.


Article 9.  To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $25,000 from surplus for deposit into the established Capital Reserve Fund for the future purchase of a Highway Department vehicle as summarized in the Capital Improvements Plan. 


The Selectmen recommend the passage of this Article. 


Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, will present this Article and explain as necessary.


Article  10.  To see if the Town will vote to establish a Recreation Revolving Fund pursuant to RSA 35-B:2 II.  The money received from fees and charges for Dunbarton Recreation Programs or Facilities shall be allowed to accumulate from year to year, and shall not be considered part of the town's general fund unreserved fund balance.  The town treasurer shall have custody of all monies in the fund, and shall pay out the same only upon order of the Dunbarton Recreation Committee (no further town meeting approval required).  These funds may be expended only for recreation purposes as stated in RSA 35-B and no expenditure shall be made in such a way as to require the expenditure of other funds that have not been appropriated for that purpose, and further to raise and appropriate $7,384 plus interest to be deposited into this fund.  Such sum to come from the balance remaining in the recreation checkbook.  


The Selectmen recommend the passage of this Article.  


Mark Wamse, and  Lara Routhier, Recreation Committee members,  will present this Article and explain 
as necessary. 


Article 11.  To see if the town will vote to appoint the Selectmen to investigate the cost to repair or replace the Stark Bridge and to bring their findings to the voters at the next annual meeting of the town in order to determine whether further action should be taken.  


(By Petition)


Darlene Leone will present this Article and Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, will explain as necessary.  


Article 12.  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $22,575 for milfoil control at Gorham Pond and to authorize the Selectmen to accept a grant from the State of New Hampshire DES in the amount of $11,287, known as the Variable Milfoil Control Grant, with the balance of $11,288 to be raised from taxes. 


(By Petition) 


Les Hammond noted that it must be a Town Resident that presents the article along with another 
Resident to second the motion.  Lou Deberio, who is not a town resident, will explain the article if 
allowed by the Town Moderator.  
He will provide a backup if necessary.  

Article 13.  To see if the Town will vote to accept Purgatory Pond Road as a Town maintained road once brought up to Class V standards.  The road will remain a dirt road and be brought up to Class V standards by the abutters.  It is now a Class VI road (not maintained by the Town) and was laid out as a Class VI road by a vote of NH Governor and Council on August 19, 1963.  

(By Petition) 


Brian Nordle will be presenting this Article and explaining it as necessary. 
TOWN REPORT: 

Les Hammond, Chairman, stated that the Town Report had corrections as follows which he will read at the Town Meeting: 

Page 21

MS-6
Col. 4 - 4040-4149    Election, Reg. & Vital Statistics
Corrected to   54,858

Page 21 

MS-6     Col 3 - 4152
     Revaluation of Property 

6 & 8 should be taken 











out

Page 21

MS-6     Col 4 - 4152
     Revaluation of Property

Corrected to  34,466

Page 21

MS-6
Col. 4 - 4215-4219   Ambulance



897,100 should be taken 











out and 0
Page 21

MS-6
Col. 5 - 4214-4219   Ambulance



897,100 should be taken 











out and 0

Page 24 

MS--6
Col. 3 - 4152            Revaluation



Should read only 6 and 











not 6 &  8

Page 24

MS-6
Col. 4 - 4152
    Revaluation



Corrected to 10,000











instead of 20,000
Page 64 - 71
CIP Report through Boards and Committee Reports

Corrected to have 










headings on appropriate 










pages.  


Les Hammond, Chairman, also stated that the number of printed Town Reports was short by about 100 copies.  Stated there were still some residents who had not received them via the mail. Noted that last year we ordered 1200 copies and this year we only ordered 1010 copies.  This is the reason for the shortage.  
Line Comeau, Town Administrator, stated that she had put the Town Report on the Dunbarton Web Site as of last Tuesday, February 28, 2012 to be available to the public.   Stated the additional Town Reports were delivered this past Monday and Tuesday.  

Les Hammond stated that he was concerned about the number of errors in the Town Report for the past few years and wanted to make sure that it was completely accurate prior to printing.  This was the reason that he asked that it be proofread prior to printing.  
Line Comeau, Town Administrator, stated that because the Town Report Proof had been given to Linda Peters, Town Clerk, that evening because it was dedicated to her, it did not give her enough time to go over it and proof read prior to printing.  In addition, the copy had been transferred to printer via a PDF file and it had become corrupted, etc. thus making the pages off.  There had not been enough time to go over the final proof.  
Les Hammond stated that we are paying you to do this, and I thought I made it very clear that it must be proof read prior to printing.  This did not happen.  

Line Comeau stated she had handouts ready for Town Meeting.  

Les Hammond stated that we would not be doing handouts.  

OTHER BUSINESS: 

New Pastor at St. John's Episcopal Church:

Fred Mullen, Town Moderator, stated he had been contacted by the new Pastor at St. John's Episcopal Church in Dunbarton.  He would like to get up and introduce himself at Town Meeting at the end of the meeting under the last article which states "any other business to come before this meeting".  Does anyone see any problem with this?  There were no objections from the Selectmen.  
Town Budget Impact on Tax Rate: 
Les Hammond noted that the total Town Budget was only increased by $69,000.  This would have an impact on the Tax Rate of $.02/thousand.  This is a total $1,935.545 budget.  All Departments have done a good job in keeping their budgets down.  The budget also includes a 1.5% salary raise.  
Recreation Budget Warrant Article: 

Line Comeau, Town Administrator, reported that DRA has told us we cannot include the statement "plus interest" in the Warrant Article regarding the Recreation Committee's budget.  It will have to be amended from the floor.  There is currently $7,544 in the Recreation checkbook. 
Flood Control Monies: 
Line Comeau, Town Administrator, reported that the Town had received the Flood Control monies in the amount of $19,071.26  this week.  The check from the State was dated December 30, 2011 but was not received until this week.  According to the RSA, the monies are supposed to be distributed to the Towns within 30 days from the setting of the tax rate.  

The Selectmen noted they had put in anticipated revenue from Flood Control monies for 2012 as $38,000 which includes monies from 2011 year.  It was noted that we are still not getting the Massachusetts portion of the Flood Control monies.  

WARRANT ARTICLES DISCUSSION: 

Stark Bridge Discussion:

Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, asked the Selectmen how detailed they wanted him to go into the Stark Bridge explanation.  He has checked with DOT and any funding from them would be on a 80/20 basis and not even on the schedule until 2020.  It is on a "first come first served basis".  We are responsible for all engineering.  They would help us apply for matching funds.  We would have to come up with a plan and cost it out.  No one knows at this time what is going to happen with the cost of materials over an eight year period.  It would be difficult to get an accurate cost of repairs for eight years from now.  
Stated he did not feel it would be a good idea to rehab what we have.  Feel we would be fixing it for a long time.  DOT was non-committal.    DOT will do a inspection of whatever we do for repairs to the bridge.  
It was noted that the entire bridge is underwater during flood conditions which are governed by the Everett Dam.  This happens about every four years.  If we don't do anything with it, it will eventually fall in.  Asked about possible historic value.  It was noted he bridge was built in 1934.  

Noted the following for the record: 


1.  There are possible environmental and wetland issues which will have to be dealt with because the 
bridge is completely underwater at times. 


2.  There are ATV and snowmobile trails which cause erosion  running through the area which are 
now creating washouts and rivers, etc. 


3.  There are existing telephone lines running through the bridge which are an unknown at this time.  


4.  State has put the bridge on the "Red List" and therefore forced the Town to close the bridge. 


5.  DOT will accept a certified engineer and will then do their inspection.  


6.  The Town owns the road and all the maintenance rights.  


7.  Corps of Engineers considers the bridge Dunbarton's bridge.  


8.  If repairs are done, alignment might be an issue.  Can we make it one lane?  


9.  Could remove what is already there and put in a large culvert.  That would be better than having 
it closed.


10.  Warrant Article is just asking that the residents consider what should be done, etc.    Not 
committing any money.  

Request from Manchester Resident: 
Line Comeau, Town Administrator, stated she had received a telephone request from a Manchester NH resident to use the Town gravel pit on Ray Road for target practice.  

Les Hammond stated that this comes under the Winslow Town Forest of which the Town Forest Committee administers.   The Winslow Town Forest was given to the Town of Dunbarton with certain restrictions.  If any of the restrictions are violated, it reverts back to the Society for the Protection of New Hampshire Forests.  We have already had discussions with the Society regarding the use of the gravel pit.  

Police Chief Sklut stated that there are issues with stray bullets and the pubic using the area, etc.  Best recommendation would be not to grant permission to the Manchester resident to use the area for target shooting, etc.  

Town Forest Committee will review the request.  

Town Report Proof reading:

Ron Wanner stated he would like to make a recommendation regarding proof reading the draft Town Report for the future.    He stated that the Town Administrator should have the final proof of the Town Report at least eight hours to go over prior to its release.  In addition, the Selectmen should  look at it prior to final printing.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned with the following motion: 

MOTION: 

Charles Graybill made a motion that the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen adjourn the meeting of the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen at 8:25  p.m.  Ron Wanner  seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alison R. Vallieres

Recording Secretary
______________________

Les Hammond, Chairman

_______________________

Charles Graybill, Selectman

_________________________

Ron W. Wanner, Selectman

